

MINUTES REGULAR MEETING FAIRFIELD COUNTY COUNCIL JUNE 24, 2019

Present: Moses Bell, Jimmy Ray Douglas, Mikel Trapp, Bertha Goins, Doug Pauley, Cornelius Robinson, Clarence Gilbert, Council Members; Jason Taylor, County Administrator; Tommy Morgan, County Attorney; Patti L. Davis, Clerk to Council.

In accordance with the South Carolina Code of Laws, 1976, Section 30-4-80 (e), as amended, the following persons and/or organizations have been notified of the time, date and location of this meeting: The Independent Voice of Blythewood and Fairfield and The Country Chronicle and one hundred thirty two other individuals.

1. CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Robinson called the Regular Meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.

2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA

It was moved by Council Member Douglas and seconded by Vice Chair Goins to approve the agenda. *The motion carried unanimously 7-0.*

3. INVOCATION

Council Member Bell led the invocation.

4. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

It was moved by Council Member Douglas, seconded by Vice Chair Goins, to approve the Regular Meeting minutes of June 10, 2019. *The motion carried unanimously 7-0.*

5. PUBLIC PRESENTATIONS

None.

- 6. 1ST PUBLIC COMMENT (3 MINUTES): INPUT MUST PERTAIN TO ITEMS ON THE AGENDA, FOR WHICH NO PUBLIC HEARING IS REQUIRED OR HAS BEEN SCHEDULED. THE TOTAL TIME ALLOCATED TO THIS PUBLIC COMMENT SEGMENT IS 30 MINUTES.
 - Clifton Hendrix Mr. Hair
 - Jackie Workman Providence
 - Randy Bright 724, 725, 726

7. PUBLIC HEARINGS

- A. An Ordinance to Amend the Fairfield County Land Management Ordinance (No. 599) to Provide for the Zoning Reclassification from RD-1 (Rural Residential District) to I-1 (Industrial District) of 116.22 Acres Owned by Fairfield County (Applicant), Tax Map No. 148-00-00-015-000. Property is located at Valencia Road, Ridgeway, SC 29130. Chairman Robinson asked Mr. Taylor to give a brief description of this rezoning. Per Mr. Taylor, this is part of the larger mega-site. This is a portion that should have been rezoned earlier. Chairman Robinson opened the public hearing at 6:10 p.m. No one signed to speak; therefore, Chairman Robinson closed the public hearing at 6:11 p.m.
- B. An Ordinance to Amend the Fairfield County Land Management Ordinance (No. 599) to Provide for the Zoning Reclassification from RD (Rural Resource District) to I-1 (Industrial District) of 11.32 Acres Owned by Fairfield County (Applicant), Tax Map No. 087-02-01-009-000 (Portion). Property is Located at Old Airport Road, Winnsboro, SC 29180. Chairman Robinson again requested Mr. Taylor to give a brief description. Per Mr. Taylor, the County had examined the current process at the chipper site and determined it would be more cost effective to place an incinerator as opposed to chipping. The incinerator has been purchased, and in order to meet DHEC quidelines, additional property had to be purchased as a buffer. The property has been purchased and must now be rezoned. The matter went before the Planning Commission, and they did not make a Mr. Taylor, along with Mr. Caulder, called a final recommendation. meeting which was held at the site on Thursday, June 20, and letters were mailed out to surrounding homeowners. They were prepared to give anyone who attended the meeting a tour of the site and make the machine available to be seen. The machine itself is relatively small. No one chose to attend the meeting on Thursday. Chairman Robinson then opened the public hearing at 6:12 p.m. The following individuals signed to speak:
 - Shirley Seibles
 - John Seibles
 - R. W. Davis
 - Teshawnda Broom

After public comment, Chairman Robinson requested for Mr. Caulder to come to the podium to address some of the issues since some Council members were absent at the last Council meeting. Mr. Caulder stated he and his family live one-half mile from the site through the woods. If he wasn't confident of the results of this piece of equipment, it certainly

would not be something he would be pushing. The point of the process, and the process has been going on for three years, is that this is a far cleaner process than the chipping which is being presently done. There are carcinogens that are released every time a chip is done and a lot more pollutants in the air with the grinding. There are far less DHEC restrictions and regulations with the grinding than with the incinerator. For example, when the incinerator releases smoke, you must be able to see 90% of what is on the other side, which is called opacity, and there is a 10% limit. With the grinding, the limit is 60%. There is also far more pollution and dust acceptable through the wood grinding. He agrees there is dust and wood everywhere, and the wood chipping is right beside the road. However, the incinerator is required to be 500 feet back from where the site is now. The fire risk is far greater with the storage of the mulch than the incinerator which is in a concrete box. It has an air curtain which blows over the top of the box, which is why it's called a fire box incinerator. It limits the particulate matter from coming out. This is why there is less smoke. Mr. Caulder stated there is an incinerator in Richland County which is approximately 4 to 5 times the size of the County's machine. This site receives very few complaints from DHEC. If there is a problem, all one has to do is call DHEC. This is an extremely tedious process, including being compliant with DHEC's Air Regulation Department and the Solid Waste Department. There are debris management plans, ash management plans, storm water management plans, etc. This is not something that was done with little consideration. This includes years of planning with a lot of engineering work, and it is the best alternative that could be found. There are several air incinerators in the lower state including the Charleston area and Shaw Air Force Base. These are also popular in Florida and over the Southeast because it helps to manage storm debris. Mr. Caulder stated this will be a much safer and cleaner process for everyone involved. He has spoken with many DHEC representatives, and they are all in favor of it. Council Member Pauley inquired of the amount of smoke. Per Mr. Caulder, the box is approximately 8 feet tall and should burn 2-4 tons per hour. The smoke will be limited at the beginning and at the end, but it burns so hot, and if you've ever seen a really hot fire, there is not much smoke. The more it heats, the less pollutants come out. This is the whole idea behind it. Council Member Pauley also asked if Mr. Caulder has actually seen one in use. Mr. Caulder stated he has seen one in use. Council Member Trapp inquired if the one in Richland County is near a residential community. Per Mr. Caulder, he would guess it is probably within 1/10 of a mile from a residential area. Council Member Trapp inquired if this is the best location for this piece of equipment in Mr. Caulder's professional

opinion, or would it be a better solution for Council to purchase more land. Per Mr. Caulder, there must be a certain amount of control, and you have to own the land. If you were to purchase land, you would have to go through the whole permitting process again. The current location is centrally located, and debris is brought from all recycling sites in the County to this site. It would be hard logistically if the site were moved. The land must also be shaped a certain way. Council Member Douglas inquired if acreage was added to land the County already owned. Mr. Caulder stated this is correct. Vice Chair Goins inquired if taxes are affected by this site being in this location. Per Mr. Taylor, this will not cause taxes to increase. Taxes do not necessarily follow zoning. He is also hoping this will clean up what is being done with the chipper site, which is problematic, and increase property values. Per Mr. Caulder, the site where the incinerator will be located is also landlocked. Member Bell thanked Mr. Caulder for meeting with him at the site a couple of weeks ago. He also thanked Mr. Taylor for having the meeting on site. He asked if we could get a delegation of Council together to look at the incinerator in Richland County in order to make sure and understand all the implications of this piece of equipment. Mr. Taylor feels this would be a good thing to do so the Council is fully aware of what they are voting on. Chairman Robinson closed the public hearing at 6:39 p.m.

8. ORDINANCES, RESOLUTIONS AND ORDERS

- A. Third and Final Reading: Ordinance No. 722 An Ordinance to Amend the Fairfield County Land Management Ordinance (No. 599) to Provide for the Zoning Reclassification from RD-1 (Rural Residential District) to I-1 (Industrial District) of 116.22 Acres Owned by Fairfield County (Applicant), Tax Map No. 148-00-00-015-000. Property is located at Valencia Road, Ridgeway, SC 29130. Motion made by Council Member Bell, seconded by Council Member Douglas, to approve Third and Final Reading of Ordinance No. 722. Chairman Robinson requested a brief explanation of this ordinance from Mr. Morgan. Per Mr. Morgan, this is changing the classification of a portion of the mega site in order to have it be properly zoned. *The motion carried unanimously 7-0.*
- **B. Third and Final Reading: Ordinance No. 723** An Ordinance to Amend the Fairfield County Land Management Ordinance (No. 599) to Provide for the Zoning Reclassification from RD (Rural Resource District) to I-1 (Industrial District) of 11.32 Acres Owned by Fairfield

County (Applicant), Tax Map No. 087-02-01-009-000 (Portion). Property is Located at Old Airport Road, Winnsboro, SC 29180. Motion made by Council Member Bell to table this matter until said time that a delegation from Council and possibly citizens could look at the operation of the incinerator in Richland County. Motion seconded by Council Member Trapp. Vice Chair Goins suggested putting a definite time frame on the motion to table. Council Member Bell restated his motion to include the next Council meeting of July 8. *The motion carried unanimously 7-0.*

- C. Third and Final Reading: Ordinance No. 724 An Ordinance of the County Council of Fairfield County, South Carolina, to Amend and Restate Ordinance No. 717 Establishing a Tourism Development Fee Pursuant to Section 6-1-500 et. seq. of the South Carolina Code of Laws. Motion made by Council Member Douglas, seconded by Council Member Bell, to approve Third and Final Reading of Ordinance No. 724. Council Member Trapp inquired how the collected money will be used. Per Mr. Taylor, there are laws that will need to be followed for use of this money. This would include activities that promote tourism or to promote people coming into the County. This could include billboards, downtown redevelopment, parks, etc. It is geared toward making Fairfield County communities more attractive places to visit or doing advertising to bring people in. Council Member Trapp inquired if it can be used in rural areas. Per Mr. Taylor, this money could be used in rural areas. He feels the money should be collected for at least a year to see how much money will come in, and the money can be held for up to two years. Per Mr. Morgan, language was specifically included in the ordinance amendment to address the areas that are not typically tourist areas now, but in the future, there could be some development so those areas could be considered tourist destinations. Council Member Pauley inquired how the funds will be received. Per Mr. Taylor, the accommodations tax is a charge that is on hotel rooms/lodging. The person who owns the business will submit these funds to the County. **The motion carried unanimously 7-0.**
- D. Third and Final Reading: Ordinance No. 725 An Ordinance of the County Council of Fairfield County, South Carolina, to Amend and Restate Ordinance No. 718 Authorizing Fairfield County to Establish a Local Hospitality Tax to Apply to All Establishments which Sell Prepared Meals and Beverages Located in the Unincorporated Areas of Fairfield County Pursuant to Section 6-1-700 et. seq. of the South Carolina Code of Laws. Motion made by Council Member Douglas,

seconded by Council Member Bell, to approve Third and Final Reading of Ordinance No. 725. Council Member Trapp inquired what these funds will be used for. Per Mr. Taylor, this is very similar to the accommodations tax. The hospitality tax is charged on prepared food. The restaurants would collect the tax and send to the County. He suggested we also wait on this tax for a year to see how much will be received. This will be used to promote tourism. Per Mr. Morgan, the changes were made to make sure the tax is collected in the municipalities, with possible opportunities to work with the municipalities in the future to receive a higher amount. Vice Chair Goins fully understands Mr. Taylor's suggestion to wait at least a year or more to accumulate before budgeting projects. *The motion carried unanimously 7-0.*

E. Third and Final Reading: Ordinance No. 726 - An Ordinance of the County Council of Fairfield County, South Carolina, to Amend and Restate Ordinance No. 719 Authorizing Fairfield County to Establish a County Business Registration Program to Regulate Businesses Located in the Unincorporated Area of the County of Fairfield Pursuant to Section 12-37-135 of the South Carolina Code of Laws. Motion made by Council Member Bell and Council Member Gilbert, seconded by Vice Chair Goins, to approve Third and Final Reading of Ordinance No. 726. Per Mr. Taylor, this is the business permit and is regulated by the state with the maximum amount to be charged of \$15. This fee is being done in large part to be a mechanism to obtain the other two taxes. The other taxes are essentially on the honor system. If someone did not submit the taxes they are collecting, the County would have little way, without a business permit, to enforce the collection. There should also be added benefit with this business permit because right now the County has no rational way of knowing all the business in the County to properly inspect them, etc. It also lets us know what is out there so we can help promote the businesses. Council Member Pauley inquired if this applies to food trucks and if more staff would be needed for enforcement. Per Mr. Taylor, this would pertain to food trucks. The discussion has also been had concerning staff, and the hope is that the existing staff will suffice. In the initial stages it may take more, possibly a temporary employee, until it is running smoothly. The motion carried unanimously 7-0.

9. BOARD AND COMMISSION MINUTES

Minutes from the Fairfield County Airport Commission were received as information.

Council Member Trapp left the meeting at 6:52 p.m.

10. BOARD AND COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS

- A. Airport Commission Appointment of Bobby Mobley, District 4. Motion made by Council Member Pauley, seconded by Vice Chair Goins, to approve the appointment of Bobby Mobley to the Airport Commission representing District 4. The motion carried unanimously 6-0.
- **B.** Behavioral Health Appointment of Sean Jeremy McKnight, District 4. Motion made by Vice Chair Goins, seconded by Council Member Gilbert, to approve the appointment of Sean Jeremy McKnight to the Behavioral Health Board representing District 4. Vice Chair Goins thanked Mr. McKnight for volunteering. **The motion carried unanimously 6-0.**
- C. Behavioral Health Remaining Term of Jannita Gaston (11/26/2018 11/25/2021) to be Served by Brian Bonds. Per Chairman Robinson, Ms. Gaston has been appointed as a magistrate, so she will have to vacate her seat on the Behavioral Health Board. Mr. Bonds is willing to complete Ms. Gaston's term in order to provide some continuity for the board. Motion made by Council Member Douglas, seconded by Council Member Pauley to allow Mr. Brian Bonds to complete Ms. Jannita Gaston's term on the Behavioral Health Board. The motion carried unanimously 6-0.

11. OLD BUSINESS

None.

12. NEW BUSINESS

None.

13. COUNTY ADMINISTRATOR'S REPORT

A. Joseph Bernard, MHA, Market Chief Operating Officer, Providence Hospital. Per Mr. Taylor, Mr. Bernard is present tonight to give a presentation along with Ms. Royall Clark, the Nursing Leader at the ER. Mr. Bernard was invited by Mr. Gilbert and Mr. Taylor to give a 6-month update to the Council and the citizens. He also stated he looks forward to finding out about the stated complaint and following up on this.

- ➤ The freestanding ER opened on December 18, 2018. The facility is seeing about 850 patients per month, which is about 28 patients a day. The projection in year 1 was to see a minimum of 22 patients a day, so the facility is exceeding this expectation. The outpatient services, however, have not built momentum yet. With outpatient services to include labs, imaging (CT, x-ray and ultrasound), less than half of the volume that was anticipated is being seen. Providence does have a growth and outreach program to reach out to the physicians of healthcare in the community to educate and inform them of the local services at Providence.
- Mr. Bernard stated the hospital has a great working relationship with Fairfield County EMS, and the County should be proud of the EMS service. They provide a great service to the community. The hospital has a private transport service, First Priority, who is also doing an excellent job.
- Once every three to four months, Mr. Bernard meets with around 13 selected physicians representing various specialties. Dr. Gaddy and Dr. Schaffer have been included in these meetings to represent Fairfield County.
- The existing building has a "shelled in space" of 6,000 square feet. At the present time, this is empty space. At first, the concentration was on building the ER, which is 12,000 square feet with six treatment rooms, lab and imaging. As things develop, the other 6,000 square feet will be dealt with. This space includes four 1,500 square feet areas for physician office space. The goal is to place Providence Health physicians along with potential community physicians who want to lease space. This will be a great opportunity for the local community to seek healthcare in their community, and this represents a long term vision.
- Mr. Bernard also reported that Behavioral Health patients are always a struggle. Some patients can be held for quite a while until an appropriate bed can be located. There is a significant lack of behavioral health beds in South Carolina that puts a strain on the healthcare system as a whole.
- ➤ It may have leaked out into the community that Providence was thinking of doing something different with respect to respiratory therapy services at the freestanding ER. Providence was thinking about this; however, there was 24/7 coverage with respect to respiratory therapy when the doors to the new facility opened, and this continues to be the case. Mr. Bernard

- anticipates this will remain in place. If this were to change, Mr. Bernard would notify Mr. Taylor and also Mr. Gilbert, who represents the County on the Providence Board.
- > Providence Health is a faith-based organization with a focus of making communities healthier by extending Christ's healing ministry. If there is an opportunity to bring in new services to the community, this will certainly be done. excellence is another pillar of the organization. If mistakes are made, ownership must be taken along with accountability and responsibility, and we must learn from mistakes to continue to improve. A final aspect is high performing talent. This is a competitive industry competing for the same pool of people.

Mr. Bernard looks forward to the next six months and will be returning for further updates. Chairman Robinson stated he did have a concern over the rumors of the possibility of cutting respiratory therapy. He hopes this will not happen. Several Council Members also inquired of the time frame to look into the complaint which was given tonight, and Mr. Bernard will do this in an expeditious fashion. Council Member Bell echoed Chairman Robinson's sentiments concerning the level of care being reduced, and he has also been hearing there has been a lack of doctors. Per Mr. Bernard, there is 24/7 coverage via emergency physicians. A couple of changes were recently made, and in particular, Dr. Holladay is in the Interim Medical Director capacity. He is an outstanding physician. Again, there is always a physician on duty in the building providing care. Vice Chair Goins thanked Providence for being in the community, and she will always provide support because she has a history with Providence and knows firsthand of their excellent care. Council Member Gilbert thanked Mr. Bernard for coming to the meeting tonight, and he looks forward to the next visit.

B. Everette Hair, Fairfield County Veterans' Affairs Officer. Mr. Taylor introduced Mr. Hair stating this will be his final report to Council as he is retiring and will be missed. Mr. Hair thanked Council for the opportunity to attend the meeting tonight and for their support over the years for the office to grow. Mr. Hair started in April of 2016, and he has been working hard, with the help of staff, to bring the office into the 21st century. The following report was given:

- ➤ Many files have been digitized and scanned, totaling 3,767 files and more than 75,000 pages of veteran's information.
- > 2,021 office visits, 2,448 phone calls and 1,417 other types of communications.
- > Over 1,197 claims have been submitted with some having as many as 170 pages. An average claim takes between two and eight hours to complete.
- ➤ The office currently monitors an average of 140 active claims being the veteran's representative to the VA. The office was created in 1975 by the Governor with the position being appointed by the legislative delegation.
- ➤ There are still some transportation issues concerning grants, and Mr. Hair takes veterans to the VA on Tuesdays, with a total of 106 trips over the past three years. There are about 12 veterans in the county who do not have transportation.
- > To date, Mr. Hair has done 223 home and outreach visits.
- > The office has a working relationship with Harvest Hope and has distributed a total of 140 holiday and supplement food boxes to our less fortunate veterans.
- > In October 2017, the department started producing an electronic newsletter to over 160 veterans and adding more every day.
- ➤ There is a national average of 20 suicides per day among veterans. Mr. Hair is sad to say the County has lost three veterans to suicide since he has been in office.
- The GDX report was provided to Council. Mr. Hair explained that this report is done on every county in every state in the United States. This is a statement of how the VA impacts the county. As of 2016, Fairfield County had 1,665 identified veterans receiving over \$19M in benefits and services and over \$10M in compensation and pensions (cash into the county). As of 2018, the total was 1,747 veterans with over \$11M compensation and pensions. This represents an increase of \$291,000.
- Mr. Hair introduced two members of the Veterans Council: Mr. Cliff Hendrix who handles the western part of the County, and Mr. John Kelly, a combat vet with a Purple Heart, who handles the other side of the County.

Mr. Hair reported the Delegation has four applications for the position of Veterans' Affairs Officer, and he has personally vetted two of the people who have applied. Council Member Pauley thanked Mr. Hair

and his staff for doing a great job for the County. Council Member Bell also thanked Mr. Hair for his service and hopes he has a great retirement. Vice Chair Goins thanked Mr. Hair for the team he has put together for the local veterans and also stated she agrees that Mr. Hendrix is definitely an excellent person to work with. Chairman Robinson stated Mr. Hair has been a public servant his whole life, and it takes a special person to do this.

- C. WIOA Update On MLily Mr. Taylor introduced Mrs. Diana Robinson. MLily has moved into the old Mack Truck building, and they are starting to hold job fairs. We want to make sure that all Fairfield County citizens are aware of these job openings. Per Mrs. Robinson, last Friday the company had a hiring event. There are applications at the WIOA office. Also, citizens can get help with resumes. There will be a job fair in the near future. When this is decided, it will be posted on the WIOA Facebook page. Mrs. Robinson's direct number is 803-815-1514. Council Member Douglas asked if advertising is done in any other way. Per Mrs. Robinson, WIOA is not allowed to do other types of advertisements. However, she does send the information to other local offices, and flyers are dropped off at churches, etc. Council Member Douglas requested Mrs. Robinson to forward this information to the County office so it can be placed in the paper. Council Member Bell agreed and asked that it also gets to the County page.
- D. Mt. Zion History and Education Community Meeting June 25, 2019, 6:00 p.m. at Christ Central Community Church, 235 S. Congress Street, Winnsboro, SC. Mr. Taylor stated 1st & Main, who is doing the redevelopment of Mt. Zion, will be holding a Community Meeting to take input on the history and education displays they will be doing to meet some of their funding requirements. The location is beside the County Museum. Council Member Bell inquired if there will be another meeting in addition to the one scheduled for June 25. Per Mr. Taylor, a meeting specifically sponsored by the County can be scheduled if needed. Council Member Bell feels we need to do something so more citizens can be aware and can try to understand what will be placed in the building.

14. CLERK TO COUNCIL'S REPORT

A. Intergovernmental Meeting Hosted by Fairfield County Council, Wednesday, June 26, 2019, at 6:00 p.m. Midlands Tech Fairfield

Campus. The Clerk reminded Council of the upcoming Intergovernmental Meeting.

15. 2ND PUBLIC COMMENT (3 MINUTES): INPUT CAN BE TO INTRODUCE AN ITEM NOT CURRENTLY UNDER COUNCIL'S CONSIDERATION OR BRING A CONCERN TO COUNCIL'S ATTENTION. THE TOTAL TIME ALLOCATED TO THIS PUBLIC COMMENT SEGMENT IS 30 MINUTES.

- Kamau Marcharia Zoning
- Jackie Workman Ladd Project
- Randy Bright Feedback

16. COUNTY COUNCIL TIME

Douglas: Council Member Douglas thanked the Chairman for giving him a seat on the board of the Chamber of Commerce. However, to date he has not been invited to a board meeting, so he requested that someone else be appointed to serve on this board.

Bell: Council Member Bell again thanked Mr. Taylor for scheduling the meeting at the incinerator site. He feels this was very important along with the meeting being scheduled in Richland. Also, he wanted more information concerning the fees for documents that are being charged. Per Mr. Taylor, it was brought to his attention that there is a discrepancy in the fees, and he has instructed staff to review and resolve this matter. However, until this can be done, he instructed staff to charge the lower rate. Also, Council Member Bell reported that he met with Angi Connor from the Council on Aging and asked her to have an event in Ridgeway with the vouchers for the Farmers' Market. The event was held today from 12:30 to 2:30, and the turnout was awesome. There were people in line the entire time. He thanked Mrs. Connor for working with Ridgeway in this matter.

Goins: Vice Chair Goins thanked Mrs. Workman for her due diligence in the Ladd's project along with Mr. Taylor working with her. Also, State DOT did respond to her concerning the Greenbrier/Mosseydale Road issue. That project is to be taken care of, and she is to complete a survey when the project is completed.

Pauley: Council Member Pauley stated there were a lot of great comments concerning the area of Old Airport Road and effects on

residents. He thanked everyone for being involved and coming to the meeting to voice concerns. He also had some questions for Mr. Taylor concerning the current magistrate situation. Since the County controls the budget, do we have any idea what the magistrate situation is going to cost the County? Per Mr. Taylor, he is meeting with the Senator on Wednesday to further discuss this, and hiring temporary magistrates will How will the salaries for the new magistrates be determined? Per Mr. Taylor, he has spoken with court administration and there are set guidelines on salaries for temporary, full time and chief magistrates. The County is following the guidelines of court administration. Has the Senator let us know what he wants them to be paid? Per Mr. Taylor, the Senator has not been involved in that process. He has deferred that to the County to follow court administration quidelines. When will the new pay for the magistrates start and will they receive retroactive pay? Per Mr. Taylor, Court Administration guidelines are being followed as closely as possible, and once the magistrates are appointed, they start getting paid.

Council Member Douglas left the meeting at 8:40 p.m.

Robinson: Chairman Robinson reported that the 8 and under boys won the State Championship yesterday. The 12 and up also won. Recreation in the County is doing really well. We will hopefully have these young people on the agenda for the next meeting.

17. EXECUTIVE SESSION (SUBSEQUENT TO EXECUTIVE SESSION, COUNCIL MAY TAKE ACTION ON MATTERS DISCUSSED IN EXECUTIVE SESSION).

No executive session needed.

18. ADJOURN

At 8:47 p.m., it was moved by Council Member Bell and seconded by Vice Chair Goins to adjourn. *The motion carried unanimously 5-0.*

PATTI L. DAVIS CLERK TO COUNCIL CORNELIUS ROBINSON CHAIRMAN